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Minutes of Meeting of CM Bill Gulliford to Discuss
Concerns & Issues of ORD. 2017-15, Known as the

Human Rights Ordinance

Topic:
To discuss concerns & issues related to ORD. 2017-15

Location:
Council Chambers

Attendees Present:  
 CM Bill Gulliford (Dist 13),  CM Al Ferraro (Dist 2), 
CM Doyle Carter (Dist 12),  CM Danny Becton (Dist 11), Wendy Byndloss (OGC), VP John Crescimbeni (AL Grp 2), CM Sam Newby (AL Grp 5), CM Reggie Brown  (Dist 10), Peggy Sidman (OGC),  Stephen Durden (OGC), Jason Gabriel (GC).  For a complete list, please see attached sign-in sheets.
Meeting Convened:  
2:00 P.M.

CM Gulliford welcomed all who had come to attend the meeting, asking the Council Members in attendance to introduce themselves.  CM Gulliford felt that with all the emotion concerning 2017-15, he felt it was important for objective discussion about it. Also, the 3 committees that will be hearing this bill will not allow public comment. CM Gulliford wanted to give the chance for discussion of concerns that might not otherwise be discussed.  CM Gulliford stated that he was basically a “live & let live” person, but was concerned when law that infringes on the rights of certain groups or small business, heading away from the intended purpose of this Country. He said he was for the protection of all people, but not at the expense of others freedoms & liberties.
Since CM Gulliford called the meeting, he said he would function as Chairman and set ground rules.  There would be civility during this meeting.  CM Gulliford did not want emotional comments or arguments; this is to be objective & factual.  CM Gulliford would follow the following list of topics:

1.  Legal issues of 2017-15

2. Economic justification – the reality
3. Negative Impact on small business

4. Question of religious liberty & conscience

5. Effect of 2017-15 on Christian non-profits

6. A Referendum

At the beginning of each topic, CM Gulliford would have comments by a knowledgeable individual and a discussion would ensue.

Roger Gannam of Orlando, Fl. spoke on the topic of legal issues. He stated that it’s been reported that this Ordinance is not applicable to businesses with fewer than 15 employees. That is limited to the employment discrimination provision.  A business owner with less than 15 employees involved in providing services, such as lodging or amenities for an event, such as a wedding cake for a gay or transgender wedding, would not be exempt from this Ordinance.  Bathroom, shower facilities, etc. in a business with less than 15 employees would also be subject to this Ordinance.  
Mr. Gannam also states that the bill will be finalized by the General Counsel, to be finalized & codified to the will of the Council.  Because of Constitutional separation of powers, the General Counsel’s office, under the Executive Branch, should not be “finalizing” legislation.  This Legislation requires the General Counsel to look for prior conflicting law, and thus, repeal it. If prior legislation has a broader base of scope than the new legislation, it will be up to the General Counsel’s office as to how they will interpret the final scope. Mr. Gannam said that it is unprecedented that legislation would be passed, then allowing the General Counsel to write the final law, without the public being able to see the bill in its final version.
The last issue with this Legislation is the Gender Identity issue, described as heterosexual, homosexual, bi-sexual and “gender identity”.  There is no attempt to 
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explain what gender identity is, no definition. This can make it difficult for the business owner to determine the correct gender a person is presenting, which restroom a person is allowed to use. A “gender fluid” or “non-binary” gender identity would be very difficult for a business owner to determine whether a gender is consistent, inform or sincerely held.
CM Gulliford addressed Mr. Gabriel and asked that he respond to each of the issues that Mr. Gannam referred to and send the written response to each of the Council Members.
Jason Gabriel responded to CM Gulliford, generally, to Council concerns about General Counsel codifying this legislation.  Mr. Gabriel stated that it was a standard procedure for the General Counsel’s office to get involved at the end of legislation.  He stated that any changes would purely be technical changes to the code.
CM Danny Becton has found that the 5 pages of the new HRO bill are really just a less transparent version of 2012-296 or 2016 -1, &2016-2.  Mr. Gabriel concurred with this, saying that when this was rolled out by Mr. Bowman (Dist 3) as a simplified version of an HRO, Mr. Gabriel disagreed . 
The next person to speak was Rev. Charlene Kauffran, from Palm Coast.  Rev. Kauffran was a former lesbian activist.  She was a former active member of the HRO.  She was paid to appear at events such as this, as she said many representaing the HRO that were there were also paid.   She had a change of mind & heart in 2006 through religion for 3 major reasons.  Gay & lesbians had been 
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hijacking the civil rights movement to compare to their efforts for years, which she felt was an insult.  Rev. Kauffran stated that gays stayed in the closet just long enough to manipulate the media.  Secondly, gays will use HRO against upstanding, innocent people, getting them fired from their jobs. She said they are using reverse discrimination and interested in money from law suits.  Rev. Kaufffran said that to make the charge of discrimination, the person must have a condition that cannot be changed, which she said was not true of gays & lesbians. No medical evidence was ever found that homosexuals are “born that way”.
The next speaker was Bennett Brown a banker for many years, the last one being American Enterprise Bank.  He said that he had gotten to know many small businesses over the years.  Mr. Brown said that he had been a member of the Chamber of Commerce for 40 years.  He said that the Board of the Chamber was misleading the public into believing that all members of the Chamber were in favor of the HRO bill.  He spoke with Daniel Davis, head of the Chamber asking that the Chamber take a poll of all members, since he knew most were small business people, and he was fairly certain that the totals would be 30 for the legislation and 70 against.   Mr. Brown said that 2016 was a great year for new businesses coming to Jacksonville, and he is sure that 2017 will be even better. 
Jeff Youngblood, a business owner, was the next speaker.  He spoke the “unintended consequences” of this bill, especially on small businesses , who do not have HR departments or the means to fight some of this litigation in court.   Mr. Youngblood’s business is seasonal, requiring different numbers of employees at different times.
The next speaker was Mr. Keith Lambert, who is an Associate Minister at First Baptist Church.  There are many churches in the Jacksonville area, most of which are opposed to the HRO bill, even though those in favor of the legislation point to a couple of hundred who are in favor of it.  He stated that this is a disagreement about convictions, not about discrimination.  He said that the Council will be discriminating or taking a side against one side or another with this bill, when the bill is not needed.
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V.P. Crescimbeni brought up the fact that some religions do not feel that women should work so if a business owner was of that belief, should they be allowed not to hire a woman? Pastor Lambert said that this person would have ability for redress against someone who would not hire them. V.P. Crescimbeni also brought up the fact that some religions consider it a sin to live together before marriage, so how would this be handled by someone providing services for a wedding? Pastor Lambert acknowledged that there would always be aspects of discrimination that would have to be sorted out.
CM Gulliford mentioned that in the Selective Service Law, the category of “conscientious objector” is still recognized, being a religious belief that a young person cannot be forced to join the military, if against their moral or religious beliefs.
The next speaker was Pastor Jim Ladloff, President of the Women’s Health Center,  which is a crisis resource center, assisting with an unplanned pregnancy.  All of the people who work there are of the Christian religion, and must affirm so.  Under Section 4 of this Ordinance, even though his Center is a 501cC3, they are not affiliated with any church, so they would not be exempt from this Ordinance.  Pastor Ladloff checked with the City Rescue Mission, also not affiliated with a church, and also not exempt from this Ordinance.  As an attorney & Pastor, he sees tremendous problems for businesses and women.
V.P. Crescimbeni asked where he might find the definition of “religious organization”.  Steven Durden responded that a religious organization would  be involved in some type of religious activity, which the City Rescue Mission would not fall under.
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Jason Gabriel spoke up to say that for exemption, the entity must be affiliated with a specific religion, and to that extent does the entity engage in religious activity.
CM Gulliford came to the final item on the agenda, which is Referendum.  He stated that he thought it was a sad state of affairs if the people of Jacksonville were not afforded the right to vote on such a consequential issue.  CM Gulliford then opened the floor to some public comment.
One audience member said that the business involved with the wedding cake for the gay couple said they were sued because they revealed the address of the gay couple , not because they refused to make the cake.  Another said that the social consequence of this Ordinance was tremendous, to be decided by 10 people. He is concerned that the completion of this Bill will be done by attorneys, and he felt it should be completed by Council before it’s voted on.  Another said they were confused since the prior Tuesday & Wednesday people had voiced their opinion in favor of the Ordinance.  Another audience member stated that it was found that in 2010, emails came pouring in from other states, even other countries.  They said that this was an indicator that this Bill was not actually needed in Jacksonville  Another said that the TRUE Commission had examined this issue a year ago & found that there were sufficient laws in place to deal with any contingency of this type.  They also said that employees or the General Counsel change from time to time, making these issues subjective to the current employees.  
Charlene Taylor Hill spoke about complaints received of a discriminatory nature.  She said that in a period of 5 years, there were a total of 10 complaints, that were turned over to the EEOC.  During that time, there were no complaints concerning housing or public accommodations. A Japanese/American spoke passionately that she felt we needed protection for LGBT individuals, as other minority groups had needed it in the past.  A retired professor said she was against the legislation since our rights are guaranteed under the Constitution, they are guaranteed federally by EEOC, Florida has Title 44 Civil Rights.  She said that the laws on the books need to be used to protect rights. The last audience speaker referred to last years bill on this subject which referred to “behavior”; this years bill refers to “expression”, which is not defined.  He stated that if “expression” were to be used, shouldn’t  the term be used for all minorities, such as “disabilities gender expression”, “color gender expression”.
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CM Reggie Brown asked about “changes” that might be made to the legislation.  CM Gulliford said that “changes” would be done in the form of amendments by council members.  CM Brown also asked that if the Council passed the legislation, could a referendum be voted on that would reverse it.  Peggy Sidman stated that 

Citizens could not change legislation, but could modify it as a Charter change.

CM Sam Newby thanked everyone for coming .  He said he believes in the citizens of Jacksonville, and thinks that they should vote on this issue.

CM Al Ferraro thanked everyone as well.. He said that he’s concerned that this Bill is the same as the old one.  To answer the idea that the Council should vote on this Bill, he said that they had already denied it.  He felt that unless it was voted on by the people, the issue will continue to come up again.
CM Gulliford thanked everyone for coming and stated his concern about this Bill with regards to small businesses, which make up most of Jacksonville’s business community, and how a discrimination case, even if bogus, could hurt small businesses trying to defend themselves.

Meeting Ajourned:    4:05 pm
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Minutes completed by Carol Harper at 904/630-1642.

cc:
Council Members/Staff


Cheryl Brown, Director/Council Secretary


Carol Owens, Chief – Legislative Services


Jessica Matthews – Legislative Supervisor


Jeff Clements, Chief of Research
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